
Thursday, April 1, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this printing 
operation in order to put your reading time in perspective.  
You have only a certain amount of time each day that you 
set aside to read a newspaper or magazine articles.  I have 
also asked you especially during Lent to do more spiritual 
reading.  Try and estimate how much time you spend reading 
each day, even if it is just an average.  Then spend half 
of that time reading the Bible or spiritual books.  Just as 
you are conscious of your nutrition and exercise time, so 
your spiritual life should be nourished and not forgotten.  
Again average the amount of time that you spend on your 
hobbies or TV watching and you should spend half of that 
time in daily prayer time.  If you are conscious of how you 
spend and allot your time each day, these suggestions could 
help you to make Me more a part of your life.  Watching TV 
and secular reading will not help you get to heaven, but 
prayer and spiritual reading will support and strengthen 
your faith on your path to heaven.” 
 
Thursday, April 1, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this knife is a sign of the 
constant wars among man.  The dirt represents the frailty 
of man and a look back at Ash Wednesday.  This Scripture 
saying was: ‘Remember thou art dust and unto dust thou 
shall return.’ The body is that dust that will pass away, 
but the water of the pool represents Baptism and 
conversion.  You all have the weaknesses inherited from 
original sin from Adam, but My death on the cross washes 
away your original sin with Baptism.  I have given My 
apostles and the priests the power to forgive sins in 
Confession.  I said: ‘Whatever you bind on earth, shall be 
bound in heaven; and whatever you loose on earth, shall be 
loosed in heaven.’ (Matt. 18:18) With My sacraments 
received frequently, you should always have pure souls.  If 
not, then you are spiritually lazy and need to get to 
Confession more often.  If you truly admit to your sins, 
you know that you need My forgiveness to cleanse them from 
your soul.  So do not wallow in the dust of your sins, but 
have My Blood of forgiveness in Confession wash away the 
filth of your sins.”  
 
Friday, April 2, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you approach the holiest 
week of the church year, you should spend some extra time 
to reflect on how much I suffered for your sins on My 
cross.  You can even see how fleeting the glory of man is 



when he celebrates My entry into Jerusalem with palms on 
Passion Sunday and then they call for My crucifixion.  
Everything written about Me in Scripture had to be 
fulfilled.  Salvation of man from his sins has been 
promised for many years and My very life given for you was 
this sacrifice of My Most Precious Blood.  No longer would 
man have to make any sacrifices of animals or crops for his 
sins, because I was the most worthy sacrifice that could 
ever be made.  That is why I was incarnated as a man to 
atone for all of mankind’s sins.  As you meditate on My 
death on the cross, now you can see the significance of 
displaying My crucifix on the altar and in your homes.  
When you look at My crucifix, you are looking at the depth 
of My love for all of you and how you have been saved from 
your sins.  My Resurrection that follows is a celebration 
of My victory over sin and death, and a promise to each of 
My faithful that you will be raised from the dead as well.  
Rejoice with Me as you come closer to appreciate My love 
for you.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: My people, now is a good time for parents 
to teach their children of the richness of tradition in the 
coming Holy Week services.  It starts with Holy Thursday at 
the Last Supper.  As the Blessed Sacrament is reposed, 
traditions are to share with other parishes by visits to 
the Blessed Sacrament in three or more churches.  Good 
Friday services commemorate My death on the cross by 
venerating My Crucifix.  Saturday evening is the midnight 
Mass of My Resurrection followed by Easter services on 
Sunday.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the basement is usually very 
plain and houses many of your utilities.  It may not appear 
as good as the upstairs, but it serves many useful 
purposes.  This life is very much like the appearance of 
the basement compared to the beauty and glory of heaven.  
Just as you do not want to stay long in the basement, so 
you should have a strong desire for heaven over the cares 
and troubles of this world.  Rejoice, that I have opened 
the door of your basement life by My death so you can now 
enter the joys and love of heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you see the new life 
coming forth in My creation around you, you are sharing My 
new life of grace after My Resurrection.  You have 
Christmas signifying a return of light as the days start to 
lengthen.  At Easter you are celebrating cleansing rain and 
new life of spring as things green up and the winter snow 
is about over.  See My love in even the celebration of My 



Creation in your different seasons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been doing some 
penances and extra prayers and reading for your Lenten 
devotions.  With Holy Week your Lenten preparation will 
culminate in commemorating My death on the cross.  Life is 
full of sufferings, but Lent is a special time as a retreat 
to focus more on fixing up your spiritual life.  Be 
diligent in these last days of Lent to give Me some special 
time together so I can give you My graces and blessings to 
carry you on with the rest of your church year.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this people of Mine gave Me 
lip service in honoring My miracles and sermons.  Then the 
religious leaders got the people to shout for My 
crucifixion.  In the same way there are some people today, 
who call Lord, Lord, but they do not want to suffer for Me 
or give their will and things over to Me in consecration.  
It is My faithful remnant that truly lives their faith by 
following Me in their actions.  It is easy to speak of My 
love, but it is more meaningful to prove your love by your 
prayers and good deeds for others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many think little of the 
effort of those who prepare your meals for Easter.  Just as 
I washed the feet of My apostles to show them how I wanted 
them to imitate My example of service, so those that 
prepare the table and the meal are being good servants to 
the rest of the family.  You should do something to go out 
of your way in showing your appreciation by compliments and 
maybe even some flowers.  Do not take those who serve you 
for granted, but honor their good service.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Easter is a beautiful 
celebration of My Resurrection, but keep your focus on Me 
and not the worldly trappings of candy and rabbits.  Many 
times your shops commercialize Easter just as they do 
Christmas.  My victory over sin in My death is the core of 
your faith, so it should have much more spiritual meaning 
than any earthly distraction.  Give praise and glory to God 
for My Father sending Me as your Savior and Redeemer.  Your 
sins have been forgiven so come to Me to receive My 
abundant graces.  My love surrounds you at all times.  
Easter should be a time when you can send your love to Me 
as well.  Share that love in helping your neighbors in need 
and your joy will know no bounds.” 
 
Saturday, April 3, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a snake about 
to bite with its fangs extended is a representation of the 
devil ready to attack an innocent victim with his venom of 



sin.  Wars and terrorism are one aspect of evil’s 
influence.  Abortions and sins of the flesh are more subtle 
attacks where many are giving in to sin.  As I come to take 
sin away by conversion, the evil one is trying to draw more 
souls away from Me by his distractions and entertainment of 
the world.  You need to be alert that the devil is lurking 
in the bushes ready to attack you when you least expect it.  
He preys on your weaknesses of impatience, anger, and lust.  
You must pray much for spiritual stamina to be able to 
withstand his temptations and put them out of your mind.  
Go to Confession frequently and your grace and pure soul 
will keep Me close to you.” 
 
Sunday, April 4, 2004: (Palm Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I road into Jerusalem 
triumphantly on a colt, the people were jubilant and 
praising God.  When I come again with the New Jerusalem, I 
will again be triumphant and My faithful and My angels will 
be singing songs of glory.  This vision of people bowing 
down to Me in honor and homage is My rightful place for all 
of mankind to give Me praise and glory.  You are praising 
your Creator, Judge, Savior, and Redeemer.  I have many 
titles in My kingdom, but I am Lord over all creation and 
the plants and animals give tribute to Me as well.  I do 
not force man to love and serve Me, but only those, who do 
so, will see heaven.  All others will face punishment in 
the flames of hell.  Do not be deceived by the cunning of 
the devil because he hates you and would torment you 
forever in hell.  Better to follow Me who loves you, for 
you are My very creatures of My own making.  As you raise 
your palms in praise of My glory, know that My faithful 
will receive a heavenly reward for obeying My Commandments 
and following My Will.” 
 
Monday, April 5, 2004:
 God the Father said:  “I AM is represented in this 
beam of light that fell down upon My Son on the cross.  
Many times you heard My Son say ‘The Father and I are One.’  
You know the Blessed Trinity has three Persons in God the 
Father, God the Son, and God the Holy Spirit.  I am 
reminding you of this because every blow upon the Son, I 
could feel and even His death as a man.  All the members of 
your body know when your hand is hurt.  In the same way all 
three Persons experience the same pain together.  So when 
you think of the pain that My Son experienced in his 
crucifixion and death, know that God the Father  and God 
the Holy Spirit experienced that pain as well.  In the same 



way that your sins cause My Son pain to atone for them, all 
of Us are offended and feel the pain of every sin.  Think 
of this the next time you are about to commit a sin.  Your 
sins affect Us and those around you and not just yourself.  
During Holy Week give praise and thanks to all of Us in the 
Blessed Trinity for granting you salvation for all of your 
souls and the forgiveness of your sins.  We love you all 
dearly, even as evidenced in the death of My Divine Son on 
the cross.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the two most beautiful 
sacraments are Holy Communion and Confession.  They are 
received more than once and they are the lifeblood of your 
spiritual life.  To be worthy to receive your Savior in 
Holy Communion, you must have pure souls by frequent 
Confession.  Since man is weak to sin, I have given you a 
remedy to cleanse your sins by coming to Me in the priest 
in the confessional.  Do not be proud that you do not need 
My forgiveness, but be humble in confessing your sins at 
least once monthly.  All of My saints and holy people 
confessed daily or weekly to witness their humility before 
Me.  When you receive Me in Holy Communion, My grace 
strengthens your soul against future temptations to sin.  I 
come into your heart as a temporary ark of the covenant to 
share My love with you.  When you come to visit My Blessed 
Sacrament, you are giving Me honor, praise and glory.  You 
are acknowledging the Master of this life and the next 
life.  Encourage your children and grandchildren to a life 
of prayer, frequent Confession and daily Mass.  When you 
are so close to your Lord, I will guard your spiritual 
life, for you are a special lover that I treasure, even 
more than those who only give Me lip service. Treasure My 
sacraments and My priests while you have them because soon 
it will be difficult to have a good Mass and Confession.  
Pray much for My strength when the evil ones will try to 
remove My tabernacles and My churches.  You will be 
persecuted much for loving Me, but your reward in heaven 
will be great.” 
 
Tuesday, April 6, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, who do people say that I am?  
Some thought that I was St. John the Baptist, Eliziah, 
Jeremiah or one of the prophets.  Simon Peter answered and 
said, ‘Thou art the Christ, the Son of the living 
God.’(Matt 16:16) This Holy Week man truly comes face to 
face with the fact that I came to the earth as a man to die 
for your sins to save all of mankind.  You are reminded 
even by the movie on My Passion of how much I suffered for 



love of all of mankind.  Even more so at My Resurrection 
you are seeing My power in My rising from the dead.  Death 
and sin have no power over Me.  I died on purpose to save 
mankind’s souls.  I was always God the Son and I retained 
My power even as a man.  I am the Resurrection and the 
Life.(John 11:25) I am the Alpha and the Omega, the 
beginning and the end of all creation.  ‘Amen, Amen, I say 
to you, before Abraham came to be, I AM.’(John 8:58) In 
other words I am the Creator of the universe, the earth, 
and all the creatures of the earth, including man.  When 
you truly realize that you were made by Me, you should bow 
down and give Me glory and thanks that you have life itself 
because of Me.  You should also be thankful that I lowered 
Myself to be a man so I could die and redeem you of all of 
your sins.  This is how much I love every one of you.  Just 
as a mother and father would be willing to die to protect 
their children, so I died to protect you from sin and hell.  
You are My children and I want to hold you all close to Me.  
It is those, who refuse Me that by their own choice have 
fallen away from Me.  But My faithful I treasure and you 
will have an everlasting reward with Me in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in order to read properly you 
need to be able to focus on the words.  Many people require 
reading glasses as they get older.  I have asked you to 
keep your focus on Me and not to be distracted by the 
things of the world.  Even as time goes on, it may even be 
harder to maintain your faith in your latter years.  My 
people need to see through the eyes of faith to be able to 
discern right from wrong in a world that is no longer 
normal in following My Commandments.  Do not just follow 
the crowd in everything because what is the easy way out, 
many times conflicts with My laws.  Instead, struggle to be 
pure in your speech and in chastity of the passions.  Many 
sins are following the pleasures of the body, so control 
your body by having a strong faith in your soul.  See that 
following My Will is the only way to seek heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, April 7, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, after My apostles died, there 
were those responsible to pass on the traditions of the 
faith by scroll and by word of mouth.  When I said ‘The 
gates of hell will not prevail over My Church,’ these 
people were the means by which the Holy Spirit protected My 
words and passed them on to later generations.  It was the 
forefathers and the hierarchy that interpreted My words to 
deal with heresies and the evils of the society.  Even 
today the Vatican and appointed theologians are preserving 



the deposit of faith.  You have heard My Pope son speak out 
many times about the religious issues of your society.  My 
laws and morals are taught to My people, but it is the 
individuals that must choose by their free will to follow 
Me.  Everyone does not believe in Me or My laws, and that 
is why you have such immorality running rampant in your 
society.  It is My faithful remnant that will preserve the 
faith, and only those, who accept Me as Savior and seek the 
forgiveness of their sins, will be saved.  Those, who 
choose the world before Me, could be lost forever in hell.  
Work to bring souls to Me and you will have fulfilled your 
responsibility.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these race 
cars because this is man’s measure of success in the world.  
There is an ongoing race in all walks of life to be first 
in sports races, in the work place, and in your 
accomplishments in life.  Man struggles to be independent 
and his measure of success is how much money and riches 
that he can accumulate in life.  My view of a person’s 
success can be measured in the spiritual world instead of 
earthly things.  The worldly are drawn to fame, riches, and 
satisfying the body’s cravings.  The spiritual life draws 
you almost to complete opposites to this life.  I draw you 
to love of Me and your neighbor instead of just doing 
everything for yourself.  I draw you to humility instead of 
fame.  I want you to seek heavenly treasures instead of 
earthly treasures.  I call you to follow My Commandments, 
My Will, and My plan for your life instead of following 
your own will.  I call you to share your earthly wealth 
with all of those in need.  I call you to save your soul 
with My help as well as evangelizing others souls to be 
saved.  In everything you must be open to Me running your 
life and being obedient to My ways.  By giving in to Me and 
consecrating everything to Me, you will be on the right 
path to heaven.  It is love and good deeds that I desire 
from you because all of your earthly wealth and 
accomplishments for your own glory will not help you to 
heaven.  It is those things that give glory to Me that will 
benefit your soul.  So keep your focus on Me to the finish 
line of your life and you will win your crown as a saint in 
heaven.  Being with Me in heaven will be far superior than 
any race you could win on earth.”  
 
Thursday, April 8, 2004: (Holy Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My power is greater than all 
the demons and all the evil people put together.  The 
Creator is greater than any of His creatures.  Even so I 



have condescended Myself to be a man that I could give My 
sufferings and My life as a sacrifice for all of mankind’s 
sins.   I love you so much that I have left you the gift of 
Myself in My Blessed Sacrament among you.  You receive Me 
into your heart and soul at Holy Communion and you can 
adore Me at anytime in My sacred Host in the monstrance or 
in My tabernacle.  I instituted My Eucharist as a sacrament 
at the Last Supper and the Mass commemorates this at the 
Consecration when I turn the bread and wine into My Body 
and Blood.  My Real Presence in My Host is always available 
to you in prayer to help you in your troubles.  So give 
thanks and praise to Me because My love is so generously 
poured out on everyone.”  
 
Friday, April 9, 2004: (Good Friday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these trumpets blowing in 
heaven and among the dead are heaven’s way to celebrate My 
Triumph of the Cross even in nature.  While My Body was 
laying in the grave, My Spirit was gathering up all of the 
worthy souls that had died, but still needed to be released 
from their sins.  My death was a victory over sin and 
death.  The Triumph of the Cross was how I took the evil of 
killing the Son of God and turned My sacrifice into a 
greater good for the salvation of all of mankind.  It is My 
Blood that cleanses the sins from your souls.  This is an 
ongoing process that continues to cleanse your sins in My 
sacrament of Penance.  There is no reason why you cannot 
have pure souls when you have ready access to frequent 
Confession.  As your sins are forgiven in Confession, My 
Triumph of the Cross will release you from depression and 
the guilt of your sins.” 
 
Saturday, April 10, 2004: (Easter Vigil) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading the women 
at the tomb were struck with fear as they were greeted by 
two angels.  They said: ‘Why do you seek the living One 
among the dead? He is not here, but has risen.  Remember 
how he spoke to you while he was yet in Galilee, saying 
that the Son of Man must be betrayed into the hands of 
sinful men, and be crucified, and on the third day rise.’ 
(Luke 24:5-7) This vision of bright light in the early 
morning is the moment of My Resurrection from the tomb as I 
brought souls to heaven.  It is the time that My Image was 
irradiated into My burial clothes in the Shroud of Turin.  
Even the soldiers were frightened at first when they saw 
this great light.  The soldiers were paid by the chief 
priests and the elders to tell how the apostles stole My 



Body while they were sleeping. (Matt. 28:11-15) The 
religious authorities did not want the Christian faith to 
spread, nor the story of My Resurrection from the dead told 
to everyone.  My Church has always been persecuted, but I 
allowed the spread of My Word to all of the nations.  
Rejoice in My Resurrection which is your promise of eternal 
life after you die.  Your faith is rooted in My death and 
Resurrection as a promise of My salvation for all of 
mankind.  Believe in My Name and your faith will set you 
free of your sins.” 
 
Sunday, April 11, 2004: (Easter Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I rose from the dead, I 
released all the worthy souls from their captivity so they 
could share eternal life with Me.  In addition to those 
souls that have passed on, I am promising eternal life to 
the living who follow My ways.  My disciples will one day 
die and make reparation for their sin.  Even if you spend 
some time in purgatory, you know one day that you will also 
be released and share eternal life with Me in heaven.  This 
miracle of My Resurrection is an inspiration and a hope for 
everyone that is depressed by life’s trials.  Do not give 
up as the devil would like, but call on My graces to help 
you.  The joy and love of this feast is uplifting to all of 
mankind as creation is stirred to life once again in 
spring.  Look at the beauty of creation and celebrate My 
love.” 
 
Monday, April 12, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the first Masses had to be 
offered in crude surroundings and many times in secret 
because of the persecutions.  My apostles were called to 
break bread together and to serve each other.  There were 
several accounts in the readings of My meeting with My 
apostles after My Resurrection to prove to them and My 
faithful that I truly rose from the dead.  The reading 
today shows how the Pharisees paid the soldiers to lie that 
My disciples stole My Body because they could not deal with 
My Resurrection.  My Resurrection gives all of My faithful 
hope that they also will rise again after death.  Just as 
death had no hold on Me, it will not keep you from coming 
to heaven either.  At every Mass you commemorate My death 
on the cross, but  the Gloria shouts of My glory when I 
arose from the dead.  At Holy Communion you all share in 
the breaking of the bread as you receive  Me, Body and 
Blood, in My Real Presence.  This tradition has been kept 
up since I instituted My Eucharist at the Last Supper.  



Even through the years of troubles and persecutions, the 
Mass has survived as I promised My Church would prevail 
against the gates of hell.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this empty atrium is an 
example of how I go and prepare a place for you in heaven.  
You are seeing how the gardener prepares the ground for the 
flowers that he will plant.  Once the flowers are planted 
and placed with care, there is a beauty of fragrances and 
colors of various flowers.  Each person during life is like 
a flower where you grow and bloom for showing off My 
greater glory.  You fulfill My plan by doing the best that 
you can with the talents that I have instilled  in you.  
Give thanks and praise to Me for all that you have been 
given.  When you walk through all the beautiful flowers, 
you are awed by the beauty and depth of My creation.  
Rejoice, My faithful, that you will bloom again in your 
glorified bodies in heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, April 13, 2004: (Maria Fallone funeral) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Maria has come to the end of 
her earthly life, but she has fought the good fight and 
finished the race.  Now she will receive her heavenly 
reward.  Many of her family are grieved at her death, but 
she has anxiously awaited to be with her Lord.  All of the 
saints that she prayed to for prayers have also greeted her 
as she passed into the next life.  Her soul lives on as I 
have promised My faithful and she will not forget her 
family.  Give praise and glory to God for the gift of her 
life to all of you.  The priest is right in speaking of her 
life as one who followed the readings of the Mass.  Even 
though this is a sad time, it is still joyous knowing that 
she is receiving her reward with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are familiar with the 
deposits that grow from the ceiling down and the opposite 
end that grows up from the floor.  It takes many years for 
these deposits to grow even an inch and many more years for 
these deposit flows to even grow together as one column of 
lime.  In the same way My faithful are growing closer to Me 
over the years.  By patient endurance, you will come to be 
one with Me in heaven.  When you start out life as a young 
child, it seems like death is very far off.  But as the 
years flow by, you see how short this life really is.  I 
call on My faithful to be persistent in your prayers and 
good deeds and you will see how soon you will be one with 
Me also.  As you see these deposits slowly grow, you see 
the time slowly slip away from you.  In your next life you 
will be rewarded with My love in a constant ecstasy where 



time will no longer affect you.” 
 
Wednesday, April 14, 2004: (Road to Emmaus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I walked 
with My disciples on the Road to Emmaus and it was just 
like the vision of a classroom as I taught them of the 
Scriptures that referred to My coming to earth.  All of the 
Scriptures had to be fulfilled to the last letter.  After 
Adam’s sin, a Redeemer was promised to mankind and you have 
been redeemed from your sins by My death on the cross.  In 
Isaiah (7:14) it is written:  ‘Therefore the Lord Himself 
will give you this sign: the virgin shall be with child and 
bear a son, and shall name Him Emmanuel.’  Again in Michea 
(5:1) it is written: ‘But you, Bethlehem-Ephratha too small 
to be among the clans of Juda, from you shall come forth 
for Me one who is to be ruler in Israel; whose origin is 
from of old, from ancient times.’  Even as you have again 
commemorated My Crucifixion and suffering in Holy Week, 
there were also quotations how I would suffer.  In Isaiah 
(50:6) ‘I gave My back to those who beat Me, My cheeks to 
those who plucked My beard, My face I did not shield from 
buffets and spitting.’  Again in the Psalm (21:19) ‘They 
divided My garments among them, and for My vesture they 
cast lots.’  Also Psalm (34:21) ‘He watches over all His 
bones; not one of them shall be broken.’  In Isaiah (53:5) 
‘But He was pierced for our offenses, crushed for our sins; 
upon Him was the chastisement that makes us whole, by His 
stripes we were healed.’  I have given you just a few 
quotations of My death and Resurrection that were described 
in the Old Testament.  If you want to be a good student, 
you could look for further sayings that described My first 
coming and when I will come again.  For as those things of 
My death were given and fulfilled in Scripture, so also is 
My coming on the clouds to renew the earth yet to be 
fulfilled.  I gave My people hope in a Redeemer and I give 
My faithful of today hope in your own resurrection when I 
will defeat evil and bring you to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those patients in nursing 
homes and old age homes require a special care that only 
dedicated people can handle.  It requires training and a 
desire to help the elderly in desperate situations.  The 
doctors and hospitals can do just so much, and then it is 
up to the patients to try and improve.  Once a person has 
become so frustrated with their condition, they sometimes 
lose their desire to live and it may be difficult to have 
them get proper nutrition.  Extraordinary means of feeding 
and breathing can be tried in the short term, but in time 



these means may be futile as well.  A deep faith commitment 
can help face death threatening conditions, but in the end 
it is up to each person whether they want to live or not.  
It is very difficult for the family when to stop 
extraordinary means of survival, especially in light of My 
Pope son’s recommendations.  In some cases it is only a 
prayer for a miracle or accept the inevitable that someone 
may die of their condition.  Life is very fragile and in 
older years it may become even more prone to death with the 
least little obstruction.  Call on Me in prayer for your 
older friends and relatives, but do not be disappointed 
when I call them home to Me.”  
Thursday, April 15, 2004:
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am showing you these grave 
sites because this is the result of war and terrorism.  It 
is easy to kill and destroy, but it is difficult to build a 
new country into something that is not the people’s choice.  
Forcing democracy on a Muslim society is not America’s 
mission.  Your country’s occupation of Iraq has only 
triggered more killing and reprisals that are turning these 
people against you.  You cannot force people to your 
thinking at the end of a gun.  They are going to revolt and 
chaos will result as you are seeing now.  It would be 
better to hand back control and gradually leave 
unannounced.  The longer that you stay to enforce a 
government to your liking, the more difficult it will 
become and the more deaths that will result.  This is why 
removing Saddam is not the answer because after you leave, 
another will take his place.  Terrorism is a manufactured 
tool of the one world people to cause wars and a false 
front of security that will be abused to control people and 
make way for the Antichrist’s reign.  The longer these 
constant wars are allowed, it spells the end of your 
country financially and a degraded military.  Work more to 
restore peace and love among your neighbors, or a world 
police state will result.” 
 
Thursday, April 15, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My angels are blowing their 
trumpets of jubilation at the four lamp stands of 
Revelation.  You are all sharing My joy and love in this 
Easter Season because I am offering salvation to everyone 
who believes in Me.  My Most Precious Blood is My sacrifice 
for all the sins of mankind in the past, present, and 
future.  Give praise and thanks to God for My ransom of 
your souls so the gates of heaven could be open to you.  



The four angels blowing their trumpets are also a 
foreshadowing of My coming again in victory over all the 
evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you can remember many burial 
services that you have attended for your friends and 
relatives.  At every funeral Mass you are acquainted again 
with My Resurrection and My promise of your own 
resurrection.  You grieve for the lives that have passed to 
the grave, but you know that these souls live on forever.  
One day the worthy ones will receive glorified bodies as 
they will be resurrected with Me.  Without the promise of a 
reward in the next life, this earthly life would be 
fruitless.  Heaven is where I will give you your reward for 
being faithful through all of your trials and 
persecutions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are in the Divine Mercy 
Novena and should be praying your intentions for all 
sinners of the world.  This great mercy is being poured out  
on all sinners to make reparation for their sins.  My love 
and mercy are My way of extending Myself to all of My 
creatures.  Come to My Blessed Sacrament where My graces 
and mercy flow out to you as in this picture of My heart as 
a source of love.  My love is everlasting and I call you 
constantly to Confession where My Blood  can wash away your 
sins and grace can be restored to your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these luminaries of the sky 
show light to your way both during the day and night.  They 
are symbols of My Great Light that lights your way through 
the darkness of sin.  Some commit sins in the darkness and 
want to hide from My judgment and do not want their sins 
revealed.  But I am the Light of salvation and I call every 
sinner forward to seek the forgiveness of their sins.  Come 
to Me with contrite hearts, for I will forgive the worst of 
sinners.  As I love all sinners, I want My faithful to love 
everyone also, even your enemies.  When you come into the 
Light of My truth, your guilt will melt away into My open 
arms of My love.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I prayed with My hands upon My 
apostles as they received the power and gifts of the Holy 
Spirit that would strengthen them to spread My Gospel of 
love.  Even as I shared the Scriptures with My disciples of 
My mission on earth, already their hearts were burning with 
the joy of the knowledge of God’s plan for man’s 
redemption.  Those, who receive the Holy Spirit in 
Confirmation, are also empowered by this same burning flame 
of spiritual life leading you to heaven.  My sacraments of 
Baptism and Confirmation give My faithful the gifts needed 



to evangelize souls and bring them to conversion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are beautiful vocations 
to married life and to single life, but the most glorious 
vocations are those who give their total service to Me in 
the priesthood or religious life.  These souls are married 
to Me in a closeness that enables them to share My love and 
life in My very sacraments.  Some are drawn to the 
contemplative life, while others serve in diocesan 
ministry.  Pray for My priests, brothers and sisters who 
give inspiration to My faithful and draw you to My 
sacraments.  As you can see in the Last Supper, My 
Eucharist is the center of the Mass as provided by the 
blessed hands of My priest sons.  The gift of a priest 
enables you to receive Me in Holy Communion and to forgive 
your sins in Confession.  So give thanks to Me for this 
holy priesthood.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you need the eyes of faith to 
believe in your Lord as Master of your life.  You need My 
Light of truth, hope, and faith to guide you on your path 
to heaven.  All the saints cherished the day when they 
could pass from this life into eternal life with Me.  The 
saints gave up all of this world’s possessions so they 
could focus entirely on serving only Me.  Look at the lives 
of the saints and imitate their actions and love for Me.  
The joys of this life are nothing compared to the joys 
heaven has to offer you.  So do not let earthly things 
distract you from that perfect love of your Savior and 
follow Me in every prayer and action of your life.” 
 
Friday, April 16, 2004:
 Jesus said:  “My people, the power of the Holy Spirit 
strengthened My apostles to speak My Gospel in foreign 
tongues and a gift of healing as the cripple in today’s 
reading.  There was a laying on of hands to pass on 
priestly powers and to provide deacons to help with My 
ministry.  There was also a laying on of hands for a 
healing ministry as well.  My disciples had a gift to heal 
people of their spiritual and physical infirmities.  
Remember that all healing should focus on healing of the 
soul and faith in Me that I could heal the physical 
sicknesses as well to heal the whole person.  Many came to 
believe in Me and My apostles through the power of miracles 
and the Gospel message of My love.  Even today My 
messengers are healing both soul and body through My power 
and their persistent evangelization efforts.  Miracles did 
not stop with the death of My apostles.  You are still 
seeing modern day miracles and signs to assure the faith of 



My followers.  It takes discernment of the messages given, 
but I will not leave My faithful orphans among the great 
evils of this age.  Rejoice that miracles and My Gospel 
message continue to be spread all over the world.” 
 Jesus said: 
“My people, as you look around at your own age and those 
around you, you see how quickly earthly things and even 
people pass away in a short time.  When you are young, you 
think that you have a lot of time left, but only by the 
grace of God do you continue on to another day.  You do not 
realize how precious even an hour can be until you come 
down with a terminal illness.  Even more revealing is the 
fact that you will have to account for every hour that you 
spent on earth at your judgment.  All of the wasted hours 
on your own selfish entertainment cannot be used again for 
prayer or good deeds.  You have to make the time for My 
service before you spend all of your time on yourself.  I 
call on you to love Me in prayer and love your neighbor in 
helping them.  Other than eating, sleeping, and working for 
a living, you should spend an equal time serving Me as 
yourself.  If you are spending too much time on yourself, 
then it is time to change your priorities of time.  Your 
prayer time and charity are a necessary part of your 
spiritual life and you cannot be irresponsible in how you 
manage your wealth and your time.  The more you see the 
need to spend more time in prayer, the closer you will come 
to Me in your perfection.” 
 
Saturday, April 17, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, mankind of today are in a fast 
pace of living which makes everything appear rushed without 
always thinking of what you are doing.  Do not get caught 
up in a race to get things done, but do not let life pass 
you by without being involved.  There are two different 
kinds of love; love of things and love of persons.  Love of 
things can too quickly become a source of idol worship and 
leads you down the broad road to hell.  It is the love of 
persons that your soul is called to intermingle with.  Love 
of God should be first and the highest form of love that 
you could aspire to.  Love of neighbor as yourself is 
following the second greatest Commandment after loving Me.  
If you truly love Me, then you must show it in your actions 
and not just give Me lip service.  In the same way with 
your neighbors, you must show your love by actions of 
kindness and not just words.  This agape and filial love is 
much higher than any erotic love for just pleasure alone.  
If you are married, be faithful to your spouse.  If you are 



a believer, be faithful to Me in leading a good life.  By 
seeing love as a true feeling for Me and others, you will 
see the true meaning of life and how I want you to follow 
My ways to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of many insects as 
locusts and mosquitoes is a sign that insect problems could 
be spreading all over the earth.  As weather changes to 
warmer temperatures, you could see more insect infestations 
that could ruin crops and more disease will spread as West 
Nile virus.  Every year you have been seeing new disease 
outbreaks and a spreading of the previous year’s problems.  
Some have been natural, but some have been man-made to 
purposely cause  problems.  Fighting these new insect 
problems could require a major effort as you needed help 
with your fires a few years ago.  Many natural disasters 
will also take a toll on your delicate economy and test 
your will with chastisements.  Wars and terrorism will 
continue to drain your finances and your military.  With 
all of these things going on at once, your nation will be 
tested dearly.  It is your immoral society with your sexual 
sins that is bringing  your country down in addition to 
your abortions.  Pray for a conversion of sinners, or 
chastisements will only bring you further to your knees.” 
 
Sunday, April 18, 2004: (Mercy Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, peace among mankind is very 
delicate and hate between various peoples can trigger more 
warfare.  Rather than being concerned about killing people 
and destroying livelihoods, those, who enter into war, are 
only concerned with punishing their enemies in revenge for 
past offenses.  When I came to My apostles, I said:  ‘Peace 
be with you.’ My peace involves people loving each other 
and forgiving each other instead of seeking revenge.  If 
you do not make an attempt to love each other, then it will 
be difficult to remove any hate in your hearts.  It is 
proper to defend yourself for self-preservation, but 
starting unprovoked wars have no place in My plan for you.  
So now is the time to stop your madness of one unnecessary 
war after another.  Just as I told St. Peter in the garden 
to put away his sword, so also I am telling all countries 
to stop your wars or be consumed by them.  My peace in love 
is the only way you can live without war and killing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am your God of mercy and I 
wait for every sinner to come to Me seeking forgiveness.  
My mercy is available to everyone who asks for it.  The 
first hope in a sinner is the realization that what they 
are doing is wrong.  Some sinners just block this guilt out 



of their minds.  Once you admit that you have done 
something wrong, then there are consequences as making 
reparation and feeling sorry that you have offended the God 
who loves you.  Be grateful that I have given you My 
sacrament of Confession so you can have your sins cleansed 
from your souls and grace restored.  Even after having been 
forgiven, there is still reparation to be made for your 
sins either by prayer and suffering on earth or suffering 
in purgatory.  My grace on Mercy Sunday is to even be so 
merciful as to remove the reparation due for your sins.  I 
am showing you these lamps to represent the knowledge of My 
mercy and My love.  Just as you do not put a bushel basket 
over a lamp, you place the lamp in the middle of the room  
to displace all the darkness.  I am asking My faithful to 
be My Light in the world and do not keep your faith to 
yourself as the bushel basket over the light.  Be a light 
of faith in the world and share My love and forgiveness 
with all sinners.  I did not come to save the self-
righteous, but sinners.  Because of Adam’s sin, You are all 
sinners and are in need of My grace and mercy.  The joy in 
your heart when I forgive you in the confessional needs to 
be shouted from the rooftops.  I ask you to be forgiven and 
to forgive those who have wronged you.  Love one another as 
you follow Me and you will know the true meaning of 
forgiveness.” 
 
Monday, April 19, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, many sculptors and artists 
have tried to depict My glorified Body.  In the Scriptures 
it was difficult for My disciples to recognize My glorified 
Body because they did not understand how someone could rise 
from the dead.  It was only when I called My disciples by 
name or when I broke bread with them that they realized I 
had risen from the dead.  In the Gospel reading I spoke of 
being born again by water and the Spirit.  It is not a 
physical rebirth, but a spiritual awakening of your spirit 
to believe in Me.  By the waters of Baptism, your soul is 
cleansed of original sin and heaven was opened to you.  In 
St. John’s Gospel I poured out the Holy Spirit on My 
apostles just as My apostles and your priests confirm you 
with the laying on of hands.  It is this water of Baptism 
and the Holy Spirit of Confirmation that make you a new 
person and a soldier for Me.  This renewal of your spirit 
and true acceptance of Me into your heart is what gives 
your full commitment to Me.  At Baptism your sponsors spoke 
for you.  Now you must take to heart your Baptismal 
promises to renounce Satan and evangelize souls for Me.  



Again you had a sponsor at Confirmation, but now you must 
take full responsibility to bring your soul to Me in full 
surrender of your will to Me.  At some point in your life 
you will realize that I have given you everything and you 
are totally dependent on Me for having life itself.  Being 
born again means you are willing to deny the desires of the 
world and fully direct your actions to love Me and your 
neighbor as yourself.  Live your faith in love and actions 
that witness to My greater glory and you will receive your 
glorified body in heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, April 20, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel continues to 
talk about being born again in the Spirit.  I call all 
sinners to be converted in love of Me and to believe that I 
am Master of their lives and their Savior.  I am all love 
and to follow Me you must live your faith by living in My 
Spirit of love.  If you follow My Commandments and read all 
of the Scriptures and do not have love, then you are just a 
clanging symbol.  Love must permeate your life in all of 
your actions.  Whether it be driving your car, or at work, 
you should think of loving everyone and do everything for 
love of Me.  When you have My peace always in your heart, 
you are one with Me.  Satan will try to rush you and 
irritate you with events and testing people.  But you must 
be patient and forgiving and never lose your peace.  When 
you let rage and anger run your life, then you are letting 
sin control your life.  No matter how much someone may 
anger you or irritate you, keep loving them in the Spirit 
of My love and you will conquer evil with good.  You have 
man’s justice in your mind, but think with My loving mercy 
and you can forgive and put aside any thoughts of anger or 
revenge.  Even if you should falter, you can be forgiven in 
Confession and learn from your mistakes to heal any of your 
faults.  Everyone should see love in your actions if you 
are to be witnesses of My Word and do not be hypocrites.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many people are proud and 
inquisitive about all of the new technology being developed 
by man.  You have profited in efficiency and labor saving 
devices with your computerized machines.  The problems 
arise in the abuse of your technology and the ethics of 
your research.  When man wants to use stem cells from 
aborted babies, it is being used to generate body parts or 
tissues to heal various organs of the body.  This 
encourages and exploits abortions which are against My 
Fifth Commandment of killing babies.  It is using cell 
cultivation in a way that was never intended by man.  Man 



exploits DNA experiments to make human clones and even 
designs the genes of babies for certain traits.  This abuse 
of DNA in plants and animals to try and make better crops 
and meats is making changes that I never intended and you 
are distorting the balance of nature.  Even the abuse of 
computer chips to control people’s lives is all part of the 
one world people’s plan to control your money and what you 
can buy and sell.  Technology can be used for good or bad, 
but it is the evil ones who will be exploiting the abuses 
that could affect your lives.  Follow the natural order 
that I have created and avoid the unnatural uses of evil 
men.  Money and pride are driving these abuses.  So follow 
only My plan for how you are to live, and not Satan’s 
plan.”  
 
Wednesday, April 21, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the readings I am showing 
you the trust in Me that the apostles had even when they 
were being persecuted for speaking about Me in public.  I 
performed many miracles of protection for them even as a 
witness to My Word in them.  You have seen in the Acts of 
the Apostles how they healed people in My Name and several 
times I released them from prison.  So I tell My disciples 
of today not to worry about being persecuted for preaching 
about My salvation in sacrificing My life for everyone’s 
sins.  It is My Light of mercy and grace that awaits every 
sinner.  Evangelize all those souls that you can because 
they need to seek My forgiveness and accept Me as Savior in 
order to have eternal life.  This life is quickly passing 
away, but the spiritual life of the soul lives on beyond 
time forever.  You do not want to see souls lost in hell, 
so reach out to help them from drowning in their sins.  
Show them My Light in your life as an example and witness 
to the world so others will desire My peace and love that 
are in your life.  Bring My Gospel Word of love to everyone 
and you will save your soul.  Those, who listen to you, are 
responsible for their own actions and if they follow My 
Word in you, they could be saved.  My love and grace are 
boundless.  I died for everyone’s soul and those, who 
reject Me and My forgiveness, are condemning themselves.  
This sin against the Holy Spirit of an unforgiving heart is 
the sin that cannot be forgiven.  I told My apostles to go 
out to all the nations and preach the Good News of My 
redemption of all mankind.  Then you will have My peace in 
your soul and your reward in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, April 22, 2004:



 Jesus said: “My people, many are celebrating earth day 
today which should be an occasion to give Me praise and 
glory for all that I have created before you.  Just as you 
are obligated to take care of your body as a temple of the 
Holy Spirit, so you should also take care of the world in 
general not to pollute it or abuse it in any way only for 
financial gain.  Creation is My gift to everyone for your 
survival in sunlight, air to breathe, and water to drink.  
As you are celebrating My Resurrection in this Easter 
Season, the new life in nature parallels My new life in My 
Glorified Body.  The vision of a new born baby is another 
new life that needs to be nourished both in the body and 
the spirit.  The creation of mankind with body and soul 
adds another dimension of spiritual life beyond the 
physical creation.  The value of souls is even more 
important to Me because the soul is eternal and will live 
on after the death of the body.  The new life in the Spirit 
comes with Baptism as original sin is cleansed from your 
soul.  Every time you go to Confession, the priest gives 
you absolution and you again experience new life in your 
soul as all of your sins are forgiven and My grace enters 
your soul again.  After death My faithful souls will one 
day be resurrected and you will still again have new life 
in a glorified body with your soul.  This perfection of new 
life to be one in the Spirit with Me in heaven should be 
the desire and aspiration of all of My created souls.  You 
all are a part of My creation and you give greater glory to 
Me.”  
 
Thursday, April 22, 2004:

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Light of the world 
and this image of a chandelier rising out of the dirt 
represents this Light.  I arose unstained by sin and My 
Light dispelled the darkness of sin.  All of My disciples 
are cleansed of their sin at Baptism.  Remember how the 
light from the Easter Candle was given to you at birth and 
that same Easter Light is before your casket at death.  I 
am the eternal flame of life in your soul and no one will 
snuff it out.  Rejoice in My gift of life to each of you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know of the many talents 
that I have bestowed upon the great artists of history.  It 
is fitting that such great artistry has been used in many 
statues of Me, My saints and the angels.  Look how 
beautiful the older churches are with all the ornateness of 
My many artists that give glory to God in their work.  See 
how fortunate you are to witness My glory in the hands of 



these great artists.  Give praise and thanks to God for all 
the great works that you have as a witness to My 
creatures.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you a model of 
love in marriage where I am the groom and My bride is My 
Church.  I have laid down My life out of love for all of 
mankind so that all of you could be open to eternal life.  
I am all love and the latest movie  on My Passion has shown 
you how much I love all of you.  Give thanks and praise to 
your God who is so generous by sending His only Begotten 
Son to die for your souls.  I gave My life freely so you 
could have eternal life.  No greater love can a man show 
his love for another than by dying for that person.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Light of the world 
and all life comes through Me.  I am the judge of all souls 
who come to enter the gates of heaven.  Every soul must 
enter heaven through Me.  It was My Most Precious Blood 
that paid the ransom for every soul’s sins.  Do not think 
that you could have entered heaven on your own.  Hold close 
to Me in My Blessed Sacrament in My Host and treasure the 
moments that you receive Me in Holy Communion.  My love 
awaits all of you and I call for your love in return.  
Those, who seek eternal life, must seek Me as your Lord and 
Savior.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Sacrament is My 
Real Presence among you.  What better way could you find to 
witness to My glory than this vision of My Blessed 
Sacrament being processed through the city streets.  To 
some this seems like an old tradition, but it truly 
represents the saying that I am present among My people.  
Witness the holiness that I bring about you when you 
glorify Me in Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  Come 
visit Me often in Adoration or at My tabernacles.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many storms of 
trouble buffet you in this life, but this covenant of My 
rainbow is a promise that I will always give you enough 
grace to endure any trial.  Just as I calmed the waters for 
My apostles, I can calm any storm in your life if you would 
but call on My help.  When I said I was your Savior, I am 
ready to save you from any difficulty.  You must trust in 
Me everyday to get you through until the final day that I 
will bring you home.  See the beauty of My Light in 
revealing those many colors and the rain cleanses the sins 
from your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these beautiful buildings of 
your cities will come tumbling down from tornadoes, 
earthquakes, hurricanes, volcanoes, and terrorism.  The 



damage that you will endure, America, will be a judgment 
against you for your many abortions, fornications, 
adulteries, masturbation and homosexual acts.  When you are 
faced with the truth of your sins, you cannot deny them.  
Now as a country your collective sin is calling upon My 
justice to bring you to your knees.  Then you will witness 
My power and glory in your lowliness because you are 
nothing without Me in your life.” 
 
Friday, April 23, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many gifts 
and the most important is My gift of life in dying for each 
soul that opens salvation to that soul.  The most unique 
gift, that I give to all of My followers in faith, is My 
very Own Self in the Real Presence of My Eucharistic Manna.  
In the Gospel I fed the five thousand from the five barley 
loaves and two fish.  Now I feed My Bread of life to all of 
My faithful in My Blessed Sacrament at Holy Communion time.  
You have a personal encounter with My Body and Blood every 
time you receive Me worthily in My Eucharist.  Many travel 
great distances to have a Mass and receive Me in Holy 
Communion.  In the first reading of the Acts of the 
Apostles My apostles were flogged and were joyous that they 
could suffer persecution for preaching My Gospel of love.  
People want to hide their sins and they will persecute you 
for witnessing to My Commandments.  It may be difficult to 
suffer for My Name’s sake to witness your faith in public, 
but those, who do speak of society’s sins, will be 
witnessed by Me before My Father in heaven.  Do not reject 
Me by your silence out of fear of being criticized or 
persecuted.  Do not remain in your comfort zone, but reach 
out to help your neighbor in need and you will find 
treasure in heaven.  The Easter message is one of hope and 
removal of fear, but you are called to spread My Gospel as 
well.” 
 
Saturday, April 24, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, your affluence and 
independence in America is breeding many fences and very 
few people are reaching out to know their neighbors.  You 
each have become so busy in your personal agendas that you 
do not want to take the time to know your neighbors.  After 
awhile, your neighbors will think that you are very 
disinterested in knowing them.  When your neighbors become 
almost strangers to you, then you will know how some people 
even consider Me as a stranger.  This vision of fences 
coming down and people shaking hands is how I want each of 



My followers to love Me and your neighbor.  When you take 
the time to show Me and your neighbors love by serving Me 
and helping your neighbor, then you will be on the way to 
bringing peace to your world.  When you only desire to work 
on your agenda, then you will close any opportunity to 
sharing time and love with Me or others in your life.  Be 
careful to make the right priorities in your life because 
your main focus should be on serving Me instead of you.  
Then when you truly love your neighbor, you will make time 
to talk with them and be more friendly in knowing them.  Do 
not wait until your Warning, or your death to see how you 
passed up so many opportunities to love Me and your 
neighbor.”  
Sunday, April 25, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this confusion going on in the 
Church of today is an influence from the devil to try and 
destroy My Church.  Even in many places My faithful remnant 
is becoming smaller in number.  This turning about of the 
crucifix represents how St. Peter died upside down on a 
cross.  I tested St. Peter’s love three times to renew his 
faith after denying Me three times.  It may be easy to say 
you are a disciple to My face, but if someone wanted to 
persecute Christians, would you still profess your faith in 
Me?  It is hard to know how strong your faith would be when 
your life is threatened, but I will give you the necessary 
strength to endure if you call on My help.  My crucifix 
should be prominent on your altars because you need to feed 
My lambs in helping them to follow Me.  I ask everyone to 
pick up your cross in life and carry it on your path to 
Calvary.  I lived a life of obedience and suffering and My 
life is an example how you must be obedient to your proper 
superiors and follow My Commandments.  You may have to 
suffer physically from persecution for believing in My 
Name.  Those, who are faithful to Me, will be rewarded when 
you come before Me in judgment.  I will then invite My 
worthy disciples into My Eucharistic banquet in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this light 
house because all of My faithful are like beacons of faith 
in the darkness of unbelievers.  Your faith is the light of 
truth that the evil ones are distorting and trying to hide.  
When truth reaches your ears, it gives perfect 
understanding and it enlightens the mind to understand My 
Word.  If you do not know of My Commandments, then reading 
them will help you to form a right conscience.  Teaching 
the faith to others will give them an opportunity to know 
Me and be saved.  If My Word is not preached, then how can 
all souls be enlightened?  You are My hands and My mouth to 



speak My Word and show people what is written in the Bible.  
You are called to bring up your children in the faith so 
they can be exposed to My love and peace.  Teach them a 
good daily prayer life so they can endure life’s trials by 
trusting in Me.  The joy in your heart and the love and 
peace in your eyes should speak volumes to other souls, and 
your example can influence others in their search for Me 
and put meaning in their lives.  Be willing to be a faith 
beacon and your light will dispel the darkness of evil all 
around you.” 
Monday, April 26, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, remember when Moses met God 
the Father in the burning bush and Moses was asked to 
remove his sandals because he was standing on holy ground.  
So also when you approach My Blessed Sacrament in the 
tabernacle, it is fitting to give Me honor and praise by 
genuflecting to My Real Presence.  Even when you receive Me 
in Holy Communion, it is reverent to kneel or bow and 
receive the consecrated Host on the tongue.  You have the 
most precious gift of Myself in Holy Communion and the 
greatest prayer in the Mass that commemorates My death on 
the cross for everyone’s sins.  That is why daily Mass is 
such a blessing of My grace for those who take advantage of 
this daily opportunity to be with Me in a most personal 
relationship.  I call all of My faithful to follow Me, but 
it requires your complete surrender of everything to Me.  I 
am your Creator and I provide you life and all of your 
necessities.  I ask nothing more than your love and praise 
and a willingness to serve Me in everything that you do.  I 
am a jealous God and I do not want you to worship idols of 
the world or any other gods before Me.  This is My First 
Commandment and that is why reverence for Me in My Blessed 
Sacrament leads you to following Me. I will be with you to 
the end of this age and I am always available for you to 
call on Me to help you through life.  Stay close to Me in 
My sacraments and you will have nothing to fear of the evil 
ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how much I love the 
little children and I do not want to see any harm come to 
them.  I want everyone to have a deep love for children, 
even despite their crying or their needs for food or 
changing diapers.  They are seeking love and security and 
many, even parents, do not always have this deep love they 
should have for all of My gifts of life to you.  Even when 
some children have learning disabilities, or other health 
or physical problems, they still need your help and love.  
The children also require a good environment that does not 



include bad movies or too much TV watching.  If you truly 
love these souls, you should share your faith with them so 
they can come to Me in prayer and love.  If you are 
parents, you are responsible for their religious 
upbringing.  You know the rich faith that you received in 
school and in your family.  Now it is time to have your own 
children experience this love of Me through your own good 
example.  Let them see you coming to Mass, praying before 
meals, praying the rosary and holy objects in the home.  
See that they have an opportunity to receive Holy Communion 
and Confession often.  The children grow up with free will, 
but see to it that you can do everything in your power to 
keep your children close to Me.  At the judgment I will 
hold you responsible for how you influenced your children 
as well as other children around you.  Help in any way to 
discourage abortions and any other abuse of the children.  
Pray for families to stay together and encourage family 
prayer among your members.  The family is the heart of your 
society and the demons are attacking families in many 
distractions of the world.  Keep focused on My love for you 
and your love for Me and your neighbor.” 
Tuesday, April 27, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, as in this vision of a raging 
river, those, who are converted, are born again of water 
and the Spirit.  Life can be troublesome at times, but even 
some are converted when they are broken or hit bottom in 
their lives.  The rapids and the calm water are the same 
contrasts in life with trials and enjoyable times.  Those, 
who come to Me in faith, find My strength will enable you 
to cope with even the worst of life’s experiences.  It is 
consoling to know that you can call on Me for love and 
solace that you cannot find anywhere else.  You can also 
trust that I will provide whatever grace you need to endure 
anything, even if your life is threatened.  In today’s 
reading St. Stephen is stoned to death for witnessing to My 
Name, but he was bold and courageous in faith even to stand 
up to the authorities of his day.  My disciples of today 
are not as persecuted in most parts of the world, but a 
time is drawing near where you could be tested by martyrdom 
again.  You can even prepare your soul now for this future 
battle when evil will have its hour.  You are now fortunate 
to have Me in daily Mass and Adoration, but soon even these 
blessings will be difficult to find.  I had to suffer much 
in life, so if you are imitating My life, you will also 
have to suffer and carry your cross.  Even as some have 
been martyred for My Name’s sake, they are now receiving 
their reward with Me in heaven.  Strive to love Me and your 



neighbor as yourself, and be ready at any time to suffer in 
following My plan for your life.” 
Wednesday, April 28, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have the words of eternal 
life.  I am the Resurrection and the life.  He, who follows 
Me, will have eternal life.  This vision of following Me is 
the message I repeated often to My disciples and it means 
imitating My life in obedience to My heavenly Father.  I 
gave My Will to My Father as a man on earth, and I call all 
of you to give your will over to My Divine Will.  I am 
showing you this little child that I have in My hand, 
because I want all of My faithful to come to Me with child-
like faith.  Just as a child trusts completely in their 
parents, I want you to have this same trust in Me that I 
will watch over you and help you through life’s trials.  
Those, who were faithful to Me in My early Church, had to 
suffer persecution for believing in Me as a Christian.  
Even today you may have to suffer ridicule and insults in 
standing up against abortion and homosexual marriages.  If 
you truly believe in My teachings and My Commandments, you 
need to spread My Word of love to all those that you meet 
in life.  You may be the only person of faith to touch 
someone’s life about your Savior.  So be faithful in 
evangelization, even when it means going out of your 
comfort zone in risking your being insulted or persecuted.  
Live your faith so everyone can truly observe that you 
practice what you preach in your belief in My ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, today you travel by car and by 
airplanes to many places to speak publicly and you are not 
restrained.  You make notice of your meetings and they are 
open to everyone.  You are touching many souls with My 
messages in your books and on the internet.  Also your 
talks are showing the events as I have given them to you.  
All of your witnessing and evangelization efforts as well 
as healings are bringing souls closer to Me and you will be 
rewarded for answering My call.  This vision shows you how 
in the future there will be much more persecution and you 
will have to travel at night and have your meetings in 
secret.  Your prayer group meetings also will have to held 
in secret.  As security will restrict your travel, you will 
be very limited in how far you can travel to speak.  Go now 
while you can because your time to travel is limited and it 
could stop at any time.  It is a grace to have this gift of 
prophecy for teaching, love messages, and warnings.  You 
are feeding My faithful My Word of warning and hope in My 
protection.  Give praise and thanks to Me for all of My 
messengers and for all those who are following Me in 



carrying out their missions.”  
Thursday, April 29, 2004: (St. Catherine of Sienna) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this bull ring is an example 
of how you must battle every day with the distractions of 
the world.  Instead of fighting a bull, you have to fight 
the devil and the demons with My help in prayer.  Just as 
in a bull ring, you have many people observing your every 
action.  So you must give a good example in your actions 
and show My love in your life.  Loving everyone is a 
challenge in those who give you trouble and in forgiving 
those who have wronged you.  Every day you must carry your 
cross in serving Me.  It is not always easy to give up your 
will to follow My Will.  But you must do everything for My 
glory and not your own glory.  Do not be seeking man’s 
passing approval and fame, but humble yourself to be only 
My servant.  Better to store treasures in heaven than to 
accumulate earthly treasures which can dissipate or be 
stolen.  Those, who are victorious in their daily battles, 
will have their reward with Me in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, April 29, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will face many criticisms 
and persecutions when you witness to the truth of My 
Triumph of the Cross.  Some stars and producers were 
critical of ‘The Passion of the Christ’ in the beginning.  
After this movie became popular all over the world, these 
critics faded into the background.  So it is with My Word 
which is eternal, but the things of this world will pass 
away.  Those, who witness to My suffering on the cross, 
will receive their reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your government is celebrating 
this new monument to your war dead of World War II.  This 
was a difficult war that the Axis countries of Germany, 
Japan, and Italy had drawn everyone into battle.  It was 
the righteous who fought the evil masters that were behind 
this war.  Peace was brought about until the Cold War began 
with communism.  Now terrorism is the current label and 
excuse for war that is trying to bring division between 
Muslims and Christians.  Ultimately, the masons and the 
central bankers are behind all of these wars because they 
make money on the arms for both sides.  Pray for My peace 
all over the world because love is all that will conquer 
anger and hate.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones have prepared 
their own refuges in the ground that will withstand nuclear 
bombs and destructive comets or asteroids.  They are 



preparing a massive destruction that will enable their 
takeover when America will be decimated.  They will be safe 
in their underground bunkers, but they will not be safe 
from My wrath which will eventually cast all the evil ones 
into hell.  I will call My faithful to refuges also, but 
you will be protected from these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  your attempts at making 
currency beyond counterfeiting will only make the thieves 
work a little harder.  Your currency is even faulty because 
it is nothing but notes of indebtedness to the Federal 
Reserve of central bankers.  There is no longer any gold or 
silver backing of your money-only taxes and the printing 
presses hold up your money system.  The money of this world 
has no place in My kingdom, so it is not worth 
accumulating.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you work hard in this world to 
provide yourselves with enough food for your physical 
survival.  You also need to work hard as well in your 
spiritual life with prayer and good deeds.  By struggling 
to follow My plan for your lives, you will be welcomed into 
My Eucharistic Banquet which will feed you with My bread of 
My Eucharist that will give you eternal life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this fort of protection is one 
made by certain men so they could control the world.  These 
evil ones make it difficult to stop wars because they want 
them to continue to make money for themselves.  Do not 
listen to all of their lies about the necessity for wars 
because this is how they try to get everyone into their 
wars of revenge.  Instead of wars, work to make peace with 
your neighbors to avoid this senseless killing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are in an Easter spirit as 
you see the weather get warmer and the trees start coming 
out.  You look forward to the beautiful flowers of spring 
as new life comes forth and takes away the barren look of 
winter.  My Resurrection should lighten up your spiritual 
life because you have the means for your salvation.  
Rejoice, My people, in My heavenly love that wraps around 
all of you.” 
 
Friday, April 30, 2004: (St. Pius V) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the early days of My Church 
Christians were being persecuted and even martyred for My 
Name’s sake.  Some of My followers lived in catacombs where 
they buried their dead and had secret Masses.  My Eucharist 
was present even amidst the persecution going on in those 
days.  The readings of St. John continue to focus on My 
Bread of Life.  Unless you eat My Body and drink My Blood, 



you cannot have eternal life.  Receiving Me in Holy 
Communion gives life and food to your soul.  Even today you 
need My sacraments to nourish your souls with My graces.  
As the persecution of this time leads into the tribulation, 
again My followers will be seeking out caves for protection 
as well as refuges of My Blessed Mothers’s apparition sites 
and places of holy ground.  When priests are available, 
there could be secret Masses in an underground church.  I 
will always be present among you, even if you have to call 
on Me in spiritual communion.  Trust that I will help you 
even as persecution and martyrdom will again be rampant in 
My Church.  Do not be fearful, but know that those, who are 
martyred, will become instant saints in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, languages separate many 
peoples from each other and it is difficult to understand 
each other’s culture and viewpoint.  A spiritual language 
of the soul is a common ground where each person must 
choose for or against Me.  There is no middle ground.  If a 
country is controlled by communism, there is an evil 
influence of atheism that is contrary to belief in Me.  
Several industrial nations in the Orient are vying for 
trade with America.  It is manufacturing and trade that for 
a moment are keeping the peace.  Many manufacturers in 
America are trying to exploit the cheap labor in China.  
Each foreign government has an unknown agenda and some are 
planning the demise of America.  When large investments are 
made in foreign countries, there is always a risk that they 
could be taken over.  Greed and power are always competing 
between nations for control of the world both financially 
and by military means.  Supplies that depend on only a few 
countries could be crucial in a world war.  Pray for peace 
among your nations and that hostilities may cease in Iraq.  
Languages can cause difficulties, but the language of love 
of God should be universal.” 


